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There's a carpet on Miss Patricia's front porch. Black. Low pile. Cut 
specifically for this space, her space. She figured she's out here so much 
that she might as well make it as comfortable as possible. There's a chair - 
her chair - over here, a couple of small stools over there, and a crib for 
the grandbaby right in the middle of it all. 
 
 
She's out here all the time. And all the time she leaves the front door wide 
open.``You used to could sit on the porch and have your door open so you 
could get some air in the house,'' she said. ``Now, you've got to have your 
door open so you can run back in.'' 
 
 
It wasn't always that way. Patricia Raiford  used to be able to sit on this 
porch, her perch, and watch a river of people flow up and down her beloved 
street, the 5200 block of Chester Avenue. To the church, to the flower shop, 
to the medical center, wherever. 
 
 
The church is still there. The flower shop closed years ago. And the medical 
center? It was held up two days ago. 
 
 
``And these shootings . . .,'' Raiford said wearily yesterday. She didn't 
finish the sentence. She didn't have to. 
 
 
She didn't have to explain that she was referring to a pair of shooting 
incidents - including one right across the street from her porch - that 
occurred five days apart and only blocks from each other. 
 
 
She didn't have to talk about the 22-year-old man who was killed and the 
nine others who were injured in the incidents, which police say were 



unrelated. 
 
 
And she didn't have to express the fear that has moved into Kingsessing 
because of it all, an uncertainty that has already-nervous mothers keeping 
an even tighter rein on their children and grandmothers jumping when cars 
backfire. 
 
 
She didn't have to put any of that into words. 
 
 
Just look at her front door: wide open in case she has to run back in. 
 
 
Everyone in the neighborhood shares Raiford's tension, especially after 
Wednesday night's shooting on Chester near 52d Street, which wounded Lateef 
Bryant, 20, John McCullough, 18, Ahmed Viney, 19, and Donald Echols, 21. 
 
 
Bryant, initially admitted to the University of Pennsylvania Medical Center 
in critical condition with a chest wound, has improved and was in fair 
condition yesterday, a hospital spokesman said. 
 
 
Viney, hit in the left thigh, and Echols, struck in the left ankle, were 
treated at the same hospital and released. 
 
 
McCullough remained in stable condition yesterday at Misericordia Hospital 
with a wound in his right hand. 
 
 
Investigators said it did not appear that the Wednesday shooting was 
connected to the barrage of gunfire Friday afternoon five blocks away. 
 
 
In that case, two men drove up to a corner of 57th Street and Chester Avenue 
and opened fire on a group of young men. 
 
 
Killed was Keith ``Keefy'' Dennis, brother of Ed Dennis, a well-known 
junior-middleweight boxer. Five others were injured, including a 51-year-old 
passerby who was hit by a stray bullet. 
 
 



Police have made no arrests, and said they were unclear of the motive in 
either shooting - although neighbors and detectives said both had occurred 
in locations with reputations  for drug sales. 
 
 
Investigators were also trying to determine whether Wednesday's shooting was 
connected to an earlier robbery attempt on the block. About 3:20 p.m., two 
gunmen walked into the Southwest Community Medical Center at 5238 Chester 
Ave. and announced a holdup. One had a shotgun, the other a pistol. 
 
 
The pair demanded the keys to a locked portion of the center, but fled 
empty-handed when they were unable to obtain them. Police said there were no 
injuries. 
 
 
But that does little to soothe Patricia Raiford and her neighbors. 
 
 
``We're hurt over it, we're angry over it, and we're on the job trying to 
solve the problem,'' said Sharon Brown, who heads Neighbors United Against 
Drugs, a community group. 
 
 
``We're not having any pity parties here. We're doing something about it.'' 
 
 
That involves everything from symbolic steps like holding community meetings 
and candlelight vigils to more substantial acts such as bringing in 
volunteers for outreach work with neighborhood youngsters. And residents are 
not unrealistic enough to think that suddenly there will be change. 
 
 
``This didn't just happen overnight,'' Brown said. ``It took years for this 
to happen, so it'll be years until we reach a victory. But we haven't 
stopped mobilizing.'' 
 
 
On her front porch, Raiford was doing some mobilizing of her own. She, her 
niece Tracey  Washington, family friend Janine  Clark, and some of Raiford's 
16 grandchildren made sure they were out on the porch yesterday, less than 
12 hours after the shooting. 
 
 
 
``It's gotten so you're scared to sit on your porch, but we're not going to 



let them stop us,'' Raiford said. ``You should be able to sit on your porch 
without getting shot or walk down the street without somebody hitting you 
upside the head, right?'' 
 
 
Said Clark, 38: ``They're going to have to start issuing bulletproof vests 
to people.'' 
 
 
Since that hasn't happened just yet, the women were especially vigilant 
about how far the children strayed away from Miss Patricia's porch. 
 
 
As two of the children - one on a bike, the other on a scooter - raced up 
the block, a wary Clark kept watch over them. 
 
 
``All right, come on back,'' she called out when she determined that they 
had gone too far. 
 
 
The children kept going. 
 
 
``You heard me!'' Clark said. This time, her tone was stern. 
 
 
The children came back. 
 
 
The parents in the neighborhood don't think they're overreacting. 
 
 
``The way these people are out here, they have no respect,'' Raiford said, 
rolling her eyes. ``That one shooting [on Friday] happened in broad 
daylight. These kids, you ask them to please get off the corner and they 
curse you out.'' 
 
 
That's a far cry from the neighborhood Raiford's family came to 27 years 
ago. 
 
 
``It was beautiful,'' she said. ``It was a black and white neighborhood. 
Everybody got along. There was a doctor and dentist's office on the corner. 
 



 
``It was like a family block,'' she said. ``Everybody looked out for 
everybody. You could chastise each other's kids. You could go to their 
parents. Not anymore.'' 
 
 
Not since people and jobs moved out and the drug trade - and every miserable 
thing that comes with it - started moving in. 
 
 
Raiford has become qualified to tell more than her share of horror stories. 
Like the time she asked a drug dealer to get off a corner - because of her 
grandchildren and all - and one of them came back waving a gun, saying: 
``You got a problem. You got a problem.'' 
 
 
Or about the firebombing of a neighbor's home three months ago. 
 
 
Or about the car around the corner that someone set fire to - who knows why? 
 
 
Clark and Raiford continued talking for a long while about the beloved, 
battered neighborhood, what it was and what it has become. 
 
 
At one point, one of Raiford's grandchildren presented a piece of paper to 
Clark. It was a page torn from a coloring book, a crayon drawing of a 
tranquil rural scene, with pigs and ducks and trees and a lake. 
 
 
``That's beautiful, baby,'' Clark said, accepting the gift. ``That's 
beautiful.'' 
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